PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION

REGULAR MEETING – MINUTES
MAY 8, 2013 – 7:00 PM

NEW HARTFORD TOWN HALL- 530 MAIN STREET

PRESENT:
Chairman James Steadman, David Krimmel, Daniel LaPlante, Gil Pratt; Alternate Robert Moore; Commission’s Attorney Mark Branse and associate; Land Use staff Certified Zoning Enforcement Officer Rista Malanca and Recording Secretary Stacey Sefcik.
ABSENT:
Ted Stoutenberg; Alternates Martin Post and Peter Ventre.
Chairman James Steadman called the meeting to order at 7:07PM.  All regular members present were seated for the evening.  Alternate Bob Moore was seated for Ted Stoutenberg.  The proceedings were recorded digitally and copies are available in the Land Use Office.
1.
PUBLIC HEARINGS:

A.
Zone Change from R-30 to Public Service/Utility District Zone for all Regional Refuse Disposal District #1 Properties.
B.
Zone Change from R-2 to Public Service/Utility District Zone for all Metropolitan District Commission Properties.

The Commission agreed to discuss items 1A and 2A together.  Ms. Malanca briefly reviewed the legal notice for this matter, noting that the full notice with affidavit of publication was present in the file.  The Commission’s legal counsel then briefly reviewed the reasons why he had recommended creation of a Public Service/Utility District Zone (PS/UD) and subsequent placement of MDC and RRDD #1 properties into this zone.  He noted that utility properties were often zoned residential; however, their activities were not encompassed within normal residential uses.  Therefore, this did not permit them to do many of the activities that would typically be within their normal duties without first obtaining variances.  Additionally, if the utility eventually sold the property, since it was zoned residential, development could occur on these properties with only subdivision approval.  Mr. Branse explained that residential or commercial development of utility property is usually not planned for in a Town’s Plan of Conservation and Development, so a Town could find itself in a difficult position if these properties were developed in an unplanned manner.  Mr. Branse and Ms. Malanca both explained that owners of properties zoned PS/UD would be permitted to perform activities within their charter by special exception.  However, if the property was eventually sold and new owners wished to develop the property, it would first require a zone change approved by the Commission.

Hearing no comments or questions from the Commission, Mr. Steadman opened the floor to public comment.  Jim Hart, Director of Regional Refuse Disposal District #1, addressed the Commission regarding this matter.  Mr. Hart stated that RRDD #1 property was currently zoned residential; however, it was not an appropriate use for the property given that it was under a land use restriction and specifically cannot be used for residential development as the groundwater cannot be used for well water.  He stated that he had originally requested a zone change for RRDD #1 property, as they could not now under present zoning requirements do many of the things they were considering for the property.  He expressed support for the idea of changing RRDD #1’s zone to PS/UD given the current regulations were made clearer; he noted that he had already spoken with Martin Connor, the Town’s planning consultant, regarding possible amendments to the PS/UD regulations in Section 5.6.  
Mr. Hart then informed the Commission that RRDD #1 was considering leasing a portion of their property for a large-scale solar installation, which would be located on the Barkhamsted portion of their property; however, the service buildings would likely be on the New Hartford side of the property.  Mr. Hart explained that the RRDD #1 would likely have to request an amendment to their charter to be approved by all member towns, similar to that which was done when the cell tower was constructed.  Mr. Moore questioned what the zone was for the Barkhamsted portion of the property where the solar installation was proposed; Mr. Hart stated it was I-2.  Mr. Moore asked whether Barkhamsted had a PS/UD zone, and Mr. Hart responded negatively.  He said that the Barkhamsted Zoning Enforcement Officer had stated that the current regulations permitted power generation in the I-2 Zone.  Mr. Moore questioned whether power generation fell within the RRDD #1’s mandate.  Mr. Hart stated that it did not per se; however, similar to the cell tower, they could attempt to modify their charter to specify this activity.  Mr. Hart explained that, as with the cell tower, the reason for the solar installation is an attempt to generate revenue to reduce their cost of operations passed along to member towns.  Mr. Branse pointed out that this discussion demonstrates why a PS/UD can be useful for utility properties.
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Maria Moore, resident, then addressed the Commission.  Ms. Moore stated that she had researched the Metropolitan District Commission’s charter and several public acts that accompanied it.  She said it was a sizable document that gave the MDC enormous powers, and she urged the Commission to review the powers enumerated in the MDC charter before they act on this matter.  Ms. Moore questioned whether it might perhaps be better to zone utility properties Industrial.  Mr. Branse stated that he too had a copy of the MDC charter, and he explained that the concerns Ms. Moore expressed were the reason why most uses would likely be permitted only by special exception.  As a part of work drafting amendments to Section 5.6, Mr. Branse said that Mr. Connor was researching whether there were some few specific uses that might be permissible by site plan only; however, everything else would be permitted only by special exception.  Ms. Malanca pointed out that, if the power was enumerated in the organization’s charter, they would be able to apply for special exception; that did not necessarily mean that the application would be approved.  She noted that special exception applications were subject to public hearing and Commission review, and the application would have to meet all specific and general criteria in the zoning regulations.
Mr. Pratt reiterated Mr. Branse’s point that MDC property was currently zoned residential, and therefore could be subdivided and developed in a manner for which the Town had not planned and was not prepared.  Ms. Malanca then read into the record a letter from James Randazzo of the Metropolitan District Commission dated May 3, 2013 which requested the Commission continue the public hearing to allow additional time for review of the proposed zone change and the PS/UD regulations.  Ms. Malanca said that Mr. Connor would have his proposed amendments to Section 5.6 of the zoning regulations to the Commission by their June 12th regular meeting; the Commission could then schedule a public hearing for either their July 24th or September 11th regular meeting.  She recommended that the Commission continue both zone change public hearings to the same night as the public hearing on the amendments to Section 5.6, so that all three items could be decided at the same time.  Mr. Steadman observed that as this was a Commission-initiated application, there were no statutory time limits.  After a brief discussion, the Commission agreed to continue these public hearings to September 11th, noting that there were no regular meetings scheduled for August and wanting to allow ample time for discussion and possible revision of the proposed amendments.

MOTION Mr. Krimmel, second Mr. Moore, to continue the public hearings in the matters of Zone Change from R-30 to Public Service/Utility District Zone for all Regional Refuse Disposal District #1 Properties and Zone Change from R-2 to Public Service/Utility District Zone for all Metropolitan District Commission Properties to the September 11, 2013 regular meeting; unanimously approved.


The Commission then requested that their legal counsel be present for the September 11th regular meeting.  Mr. Branse stated that he would be able to be present.

C.
Text Amendment to Section 5.6G of the Town of New Hartford Zoning Regulations to Decrease Required Setbacks in the Public Service/Utility District from 100 Feet to 50 Feet from Any Property or Street Line.


The Commission agreed to withdraw this application and resubmit a new text amendment application at a later date.
D.
Text Amendment to Sections 3.4D, 3.4E, and 7.1C of the Town of New Hartford Zoning Regulations Pertaining to Floor Area Ratio.

Ms. Malanca briefly explained how this amendment originated.  She noted that, of approximately 281 building lots in the R-4 Zone, only 37 were 1 acre or greater in size; only 8 were 4 acres or greater in size, and the majority were less than 1/2 acre.  Ms. Malanca explained that most of these smaller lots could not meet the Floor Area Ratio (FAR) requirements in the current regulations and their owners would therefore never be able to make even modest additions to their houses.  She explained that several property owners wished to make renovations to their homes, which could also include improvements beneficial to the lake such as septic system upgrades and stormwater drainage improvements; however, the current FAR requirement acted as a disincentive for these improvements.  Mr. Branse added that the regulation was developed based on the assumption that most properties in R-4 were actually 4 acres or more in size; in this scenario, 5% FAR was in fact large.  However, after Ms. Malanca’s research they realized that most R-4 lots were very small, and therefore, 5% was in fact overly restrictive.  Mr. Branse explained that the current FAR regulations included all stories of a house as well as most outbuildings on the site.  With this passage of this amendment, detached garages would also be included in the calculation.  Also, under the proposed amendment, FAR would now be determined by lot size and not by zone.
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Mr. Branse noted that FAR is designed from an aesthetic perspective in lakefront and beachfront areas to ensure that property owners do not use their entire building envelope and create a square box house that does not fit in with the character of the neighborhood.  Ms. Malanca explained that while FAR was designed for aesthetic purposes, there were several other regulations currently in effect to help protect water quality in West Hill Pond, including building coverage requirements, stormwater management regulations, and Inland Wetlands regulations.  
Hearing no comments from the Commission, Mr. Steadman opened the floor to public comment:
Thomas Beecher, 142 Camp Workcoeman Road, addressed the Commission.  Mr. Beecher explained that in addition to owning property on West Hill Pond, he was a land use attorney representing Steve and Lynn Florio, who are also property owners on West Hill Pond.  He explained that Mr. and Mrs. Florio wished to build a year-round home on their property, and their proposal was conforming in all aspects except FAR.  Mr. Beecher explained that their proposal was for a one-story home; however, with basement and garage they far exceeded the current FAR requirements.  He concurred with Ms. Malanca’s assertion that the current FAR regulations did not provide incentive to make upgrades to septic systems or stormwater drainage.  Mr. Beecher expressed the opinion that increasing the as-of-right FAR to 10% would not be overly permissive, and he noted that special exception review was required for anything larger than that.  Mr. Beecher reiterated that many other regulations were in effect to protect water quality at West Hill Pond.  He thanked the Commission’s attorney, Ms. Malanca, and the Commission for reviewing the current regulation and developing the amendment, which he stated he supported and hoped would be adopted.
Allynda Deloy, 724 West Hill Road, next addressed the Commission in support of the amendment.  Ms. Deloy explained that she had lived on or owned property on West Hill Pond her entire life.  She explained she had recently sold her other property and wanted this amendment to be passed in order to allow her to upgrade her home on West Hill Pond for year-round use.

Bill Adamsen, 166 Camp Workcoeman Road, then addressed the Commission.  He stated that he owned 0.8 acres and had built a new 1440 square foot house on the site approximately 10 years ago.  Mr. Adamsen then showed the Commission a picture of it.  He stated that with his outbuildings, he was probably over the existing FAR requirement; however, he believed it was still an appropriate level FAR requirement.  He explained that there were two scouting camps on West Hill Pond and they did not appear to have any restrictive covenants, so they could eventually be sold and developed.  If so, with the new FAR requirement they would be permitted huge homes.  Mr. Adamsen said that he was from Fairfield County where they do build large homes on small parcel, and he did not want see homes of that size around West Hill Pond.

Nelson Sly, 57 Aquatic Road, next addressed the Commission.  He stated that he was also president of the West Hill Pond Association.  Mr. Sly expressed concerns about the proposed FAR amendment from a water quality perspective.  He explained that larger homes on smaller lots led to less infiltration of stormwater runoff onsite, which meant that it ran directly into the lake.  Mr. Sly and Mr. Adamsen then showed the Commission pictures of areas of high stormwater runoff into West Hill Pond.  They stated that larger buildings meant more impervious coverage, and they suggested that any property owner looking to renovate their home in R-4 should be required to prove that their proposal will not result in creation of a larger amount of stormwater runoff than existed previously.  They also suggested that any renovation should be required to include low-impact development techniques.  Ms. Malanca then explained the existing regulations pertaining to building coverage and impervious surface coverage.  She questioned whether Mr. Sly felt the FAR proposal was too high or if he felt there should be more requirements for special exception approval.  Mr. Sly stated that he wanted to make sure that no one was building a home that was too big for the size of the lot.  He stated that he did not felt it was unreasonable to require low-impact development techniques and stormwater management plans if a property owner was already spending money on engineering costs for a new home.  Mr. Adamsen concurred with this suggestion.

Steve Kayser, 122 Camp Workcoeman Road, also addressed the Commission.  He expressed concern about the amendment, explaining that he already had two large houses near him that were out of scale with the surrounding homes.  Mr. Kayser stated that these houses decreased his property value and decreased the aesthetic appearance of the lakefront community.  He stated  that  he  did not see how this 
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would prevent someone from building a house that was too tall for the lakefront, and he suggested that the Commission should reduce the building height permitted in the R-4 Zone.  Mr. Kayser also expressed concern that a property owner could potentially double the size of their house by special exception.  Ms. Malanca reminded Mr. Kayser that the FAR requirements included sheds, barns, and with this amendment, detached garages; the FAR requirement did not only include the house.  Ms. Malanca then explained the special exception process, noting that it included a public hearing where neighbors could express their views on a proposal.  She detailed the parameters that the Commission reviewed in considering a special exception application; just because an applicant applied for an increase to their FAR did not mean it would be approved, as the Commission would be considering each application on its own circumstances and merits.

Thomas Beecher, 142 Camp Workcoeman Road, again addressed the Commission.  He stated that he appreciated Mr. Sly’s and Mr. Adamsen’s concerns; however, he reiterated that the FAR requirements pertained to aesthetic issues and the Town’s regulations still included many other protections for West Hill Pond’s water quality.  He explained that property owners supporting this amendment only wanted the ability to make improvements similar to those done by many other lakefront owners over the years; however, this did not mean they wanted to do so in a way that would harm the lake.  Mr. Beecher stated that many people there were thinking of larger homes around the lake, but he stated that homes of that size would not be permitted under the new FAR regulations either.  Mr. Beecher also noted that Camp Workcoeman scout camp was largely across the street from the lake; only their beach area was on the waterfront.

Vicki Kayser, 122 Camp Workcoeman Road, then addressed the Commission to state that they did not wish to prevent other lakefront residents from making improvements as they did; however, she felt it was important to make sure the amendments did not negatively impact the lake. 

Christine Banks, 632 West Hill Road, addressed the Commission to state her opposition to the amendments.  She stated that many of the homes around the lake were originally seasonal and were being converted to year-round homes, and she expressed the opinion that the area would eventually require a sewer system.

Paul Guilmette, 632 West Hill Road, addressed the Commission to question whether the Town could require monitoring wells to verify bacterial runoff into the lake.  He expressed concern that new year-round houses came with newer, larger septic systems.  Mr. Branse stated that the older septic systems were probably doing far more damage to the lake than a newer code-compliant septic system would do.  He stated that the Town could by ordinance require installation of monitoring wells all lots within a certain number of feet of the lake.
Ken Crooke, addressed the Commission in favor of the amendments.  Mr. Crooke stated that he was considering purchasing property at West Hill Pond; however, he would need to tear down and rebuild the house onsite in order to make it work for his needs.  He explained that he would not be able to do so under the current regulations, so adoption of the amendments would make it possible for his to consider purchasing the lot.
Mr. Krimmel expressed his appreciation for Ms. Malanca’s analysis of R-4 lots.  He stated that he did not wish to see large box-like houses at the lake, but he also felt improvements were needed to some existing houses.

Eric Budney, 634 West Hill Road, next addressed the Commission in support of the amendment.  Mr. Budney stated that his family had owned their small lakefront lot for three generations, and they had no intention of doing anything that would hurt the lake.  However, they simply wanted to improve their house and slightly increase its size.

MOTION Mr. Krimmel, second Mr. Pratt, to close the public hearing in the matter of Text Amendment to Sections 3.4D, 3.4E, and 7.1C of the Town of New Hartford Zoning Regulations Pertaining to Floor Area Ratio at 8:30PM; unanimously approved.

The Commission agreed to recess at 8:30PM, and the meeting was reconvened at 8:37PM.
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2.
PENDING APPLICATIONS:

A.
Town of New Hartford Parks & Recreation, applicant; New Hartford Industrial Park, owner; 37 Greenwoods Road – Site Plan Application for Temporary Use Permit as per Section 7.3B of the Zoning Regulations for Road Race.


This application was withdrawn by the applicant.

B.
Zone Change from R-30 to Public Service/Utility District Zone for all Regional Refuse Disposal District #1 Properties.


The Commission agreed to table this matter to the September 11, 2013 regular meeting.
C.
Zone Change from R-2 to Public Service/Utility District Zone for all Metropolitan District Commission Properties.


The Commission agreed to table this matter to the September 11, 2013 regular meeting.
D.
Text Amendment to Section 5.6G of the Town of New Hartford Zoning Regulations to Decrease Required Setbacks in the Public Service/Utility District from 100 Feet to 50 Feet from Any Property or Street Line.


This application was withdrawn by the Commission.

E.
Text Amendment to Sections 3.4D, 3.4E, and 7.1C of the Town of New Hartford Zoning Regulations Pertaining to Floor Area Ratio.


Mr. Krimmel stated that he wanted to recuse himself from acting on this application.  Mr. Steadman then briefly verified with Mr. Branse and Ms. Malanca which commissioners would be voting.
Mr. Steadman stated that some issues were raised, such as modifications to the stormwater management plan requirements that could perhaps be considered by the Commission at a later time.  However, he felt most of the comments from the public were favorable of the proposed amendments.  Mr. Pratt observed that most who spoke against the amendment seemed primarily concerned with water quality.  However, he expressed the opinion that the FAR regulations did not have the most impact on water quality; other regulations such as building coverage, impervious coverage and stormwater management regulations had more impact.  

Mr. Pratt then asked Ms. Malanca to explain these regulations as they impacted the R-4 Zone.  Ms. Malanca stated that maximum building coverage was 10%, and impervious coverage of 30% or more in R-4 would trigger the requirement for a stormwater management plan.  She stated that there was no maximum impervious surface coverage.  Ms. Malanca stated that the suggestion about decreasing the percentage of impervious coverage that triggers a stormwater management plan was valid, and she suggested that the Commission may want to look into this issue at a later time; however, it could not be done as a part of this amendment.  She also stressed the review process required for all special exception applications as a way for the Commission to ensure that each individual proposal was in character with the neighborhood.  Mr. Branse concurred, noting that impervious surface coverage, in addition to stormwater treatment methods determined impact on water quality.  He stated that FAR requirements were a separate issue designed to prevent houses that were out of scale with their neighborhood.
Mr. Pratt noted that many property owners were seeking to convert from seasonal usage to year-round homes.  He stated he felt this amendment successfully balanced property owners’ rights with that of their neighbors.  Ms. Malanca concurred, noting that many existing cottages currently only had cesspools; applicants who wished to rebuild their homes also came in with upgraded, engineered, code-compliant septic systems.  These applications also often came in with drainage improvements, all of which was good for the lake.
MOTION Mr. Steadman, second Mr. Pratt, to adopt Text Amendment to Sections 3.4D, 3.4E, and 7.1C of the Town of New Hartford Zoning Regulations Pertaining to Floor Area Ratio as filed in the Office of the Town Clerk, with an effective date of May 20, 2013, for the reasons stated during the Public Hearing and finding that the amendment is consistent with the Plan of Conservation and Development.
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IN FAVOR:

Mr. Steadman, Mr. LaPlante, Mr. Moore, Mr. Pratt.

OPPOSED:

None.

ABSTENTIONS:
Mr. Krimmel.

The motion carried 4-0-1 with Mr. Krimmel abstaining.

F.
Peter Herbst, Esq. for Dr. Richard Escherick – Text Amendment to Sections 2.2, 4.2, and 6.2 of the Zoning Regulations Regarding Veterinary Clinics and Veterinary Hospitals (Public Hearing Scheduled for 6/12/13; no action needed.)

The Commission agreed to table this matter to the June 12, 2013 regular meeting.

3.
NEW APPLICATIONS:


No business was discussed.
4.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:

A.
March 27, 2013 regular meeting.



B.
April 10, 2013 regular meeting.
MOTION Mr. Pratt, second Mr. Krimmel, to approve the minutes of both the March 27, 2013 regular meeting and the April 10, 2013 regular meeting as written; unanimously approved.

5.
ZONING ENFORCEMENT OFFICER’S REPORT:

No business was discussed.
6.
CORRESPONDENCE:


No business was discussed.
7.
OTHER BUSINESS PROPER TO COME BEFORE THE COMMISSION:

A.
Status of Incentive Housing Zone Grant Application.

Mr. Krimmel requested that discussion of Incentive Housing Zones (IHZ) be added to the next regular meeting agenda.  He noted that the Town had missed the deadline for the most recent round of State Incentive Housing grants.  He suggested that the Commission begin researching this issue now in order to be ready for the next round of grant applications.  Ms. Malanca questioned whether the Commission wanted input from the Town’s engineering and planning consultants at this stage.  Mr. Krimmel stated that he would like to see grant applications and actual IHZ regulations from other towns.  Mr. Steadman agreed with Mr. Krimmel.  Mr. Moore also concurred, reiterating that the Town should get started now whether or not they were able to obtain a grant.  Ms. Malanca asked Mr. Branse if he believed the Commission should have both legal and planning input at this stage; Mr. Branse responded affirmatively.  He said that much of the groundwork would be planning-related.  He said that he could provide sample IHZ regulations that he had drafted for other client towns.  Ms. Malanca stated that she would get a quote from the Town’s planning consultant for the next meeting.

MOTION Mr. Pratt, second Mr. LaPlante, to adjourn at 8:59PM; unanimously approved.

Respectfully submitted, 

Stacey M. Sefcik
Recording Secretary
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